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were found guilty at a summary court-martial (SCM) of larceny of a telephone card and false 
official statement.  You were sentenced to be reduced in rank to E-2 and to forfeit $552.00 pay 
per month for one month.  On 25 October 1989, you received a second NJP for wrongfully and 
falsely altering a military identification card.   
 
On 7 November 1989, you were notified of administrative separation processing for misconduct 
by reason of commission of a serious offense (COSO), at which time you waived your rights to 
consult with counsel and have your case heard before an administrative discharge board.  On 22 
November 1989, your CO recommended your discharge with an OTH.  On 30 November 1989, 
the separation authority approved your separation and directed you be discharged with an OTH 
by reason of COSO.  On 13 December 1989, you were so discharged.   
 
Post-discharge, you petitioned the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for an upgrade of 
your discharge to honorable conditions.  On 14 November 1991, the NDRB found no impropriety 
or inequity in the discharge and determined your discharge character and reason should not be 
changed.   
 
In 2016 and 2018, you completed drug and alcohol rehabilitation treatment with the Salvation 
Army Rehabilitation Center.  As of 1 February 2022, you were a member in good standing with 
the program. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors in your petition to determine 
whether the interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  
These included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge and contention 
that you incurred PTSD and other mental health conditions (MHCs) during military service, 
which might have mitigated your characterization and your desire to obtain treatment.  For 
purposes of clemency consideration, the Board noted, other than your rehabilitation treatment, 
you did not provide supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments, or 
advocacy letters. 
 
Based on your assertion that you suffered from PTSD and other mental health conditions during 
military service, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request for correction to 
your record and provided the Board with the AO.  The AO states in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  Throughout his 
disciplinary processing, there were no concerns raised of a mental health 
condition that would have warranted a referral for evaluation.  He has provided no 
medical evidence in support of his claims, although he has provided evidence of 
treatment for alcohol use disorder that is temporally remote to his military service 
and does not appear to be related to his military service.  Unfortunately, the 
Petitioner’s personal statement is not sufficiently detailed to establish a clinical 
diagnosis or provide a nexus with his misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., post-
service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, 






